Brook Lane Surgery

Patient Participation Group (PPG)
Minutes of the meeting 12th February 2014
Those present:-

Michele Sharpe (MS) - Chair
Carolyn Hill (CH) - Practice Manager
Jill Durnell (JD)
Lawrence Jackson (LJ)
Richard Mackenzie (RMac) 
Geoff Mason (GM) 
Rod Maxted (RM)

Jill Sadler (JS)

Sue Bryant (SB) – Nurse Practitioner
Apologies received from:-
Tracey Plumridge, Susan Barton
MS opened the meeting by officially recording the huge sadness felt by the group at the unexpected death of Dr Graham Newman and the immense gratitude for his dedication and caring administration to patients at Brook Lane Surgery. CH informed the meeting that a Healthcare Assistant had also died suddenly so the Surgery is going through a very difficult time currently.
A basket of fruit was delivered, on Monday 17th February, to all Surgery staff from the PPG, on behalf of patients, as a token of thanks for how they all kept working at this difficult time.

Impact of NHS Changes on the Surgery
MS welcomed Sue Bryant, Nurse Practitioner and Partner, to the meeting. Sue explained that she leads the Nursing and Healthcare Assistant team. She told the meeting that the way that everyone works has not changed hugely since the formation of the CCG but there are lots of ‘tick box’ requirements. There is a focus on avoiding admissions to Secondary Care and unnecessary referrals to Accident & Emergency departments. All admission decisions are looked at and, whilst patient care still comes first, financial streams are reviewed. 
SB informed the group that in addition to time spent with patients there is a requirement for administration e.g. referral letters, data for QOF etc.  NHS Healthchecks have now started and are an additional undertaking for the Healthcare Professionals. 

SB told the meeting that nurse prescribing has meant there is some relief on the GPs time pressures and it is hoped to employ a second Nurse Practitioner in the near future. Unfortunately previous advertising of the role has not resulted in this post being filled to date. She also informed the meeting that a new Practice Nurse will be joining the Surgery next week and was previously an HCA at the Surgery so is already familiar with protocols etc.
Surgery Update
CH informed the meeting that Dr Katy Savage will be covering Dr Newman’s appointments from 14th February and Dr Siobhan Gill will be covering Dr Maison’s imminent maternity leave. A question was raised about the Government’s proposal of patients aged 75years and over having a named GP. CH replied that the logistics of this have not been clarified e.g. GP holiday cover etc. so at the moment this remains just a proposal.
Securing appointments continues to be a problem throughout the Western Wards area, due to patient expectations and the continuing housing development meaning increasing patient numbers. The local Member of Parliament is looking into the situation across his constituency.

The on-going number of patients not arriving for their appointments (DNAs) is a major cause of the diminished availability of appointments. CH stated that patients must take responsibility for cancelling appointments if they no longer need them. MS suggested that she displays the number of DNAs per month in the waiting room to encourage patients to not join the statistics.

RMac asked CH if there is any data on the number of Brook Lane patients who attend the Walk In service. CH replied that there is not, but the Surgery is notified of frequent attenders. The Surgery has relatively few of these, probably because of this area not being geographically close to these facilities.

The meeting was informed that the Accident & Emergency department, at QA Hospital Portsmouth, has an Urgent Care Centre which is where patients who are deemed to not require the services of the A&E staff are referred to. This UCC service is run by GPs and nurses. 

RMac asked if “Choose and Book” is used at the Surgery. CH said that they had been high users but the new computer system is not compatible with it. The facility is not widely used and Practices are not now incentivised to do so.
CH informed the meeting that the facility to make appointments online has been made more obvious on the website and the instructions have been updated. SB explained that nurse appointments cannot currently be made available online as different nurses have different responsibilities and, also, procedures take varying lengths of time. MS suggested that this is explained on the website.

ACTION: CH to ask the data manager if it is possible to explain why the nurse appointments are not online, on the website.
Patient Survey
CH said that the drop in results on some parameters has happened universally and had been expected due to the 25% increase in patient numbers at Brook Lane Surgery. Despite two new doctors and five new Reception staff, it takes a long time to get new staff up to speed and the survey was conducted during this settling in time. The results are therefore valid but offer guidance for areas that can be further enhanced.

It was mentioned that the check-in computer no longer tells patients how many people are ahead of them.

ACTION: CH to look into this and, hopefully, reinstate this facility.
MS said that telephone access continues to be a problem for patients and CH said that there are two in-coming lines answered by two Receptionists. Phone calls take longer when the availability of appointments is limited. About 10% of appointments are made on-line and LJ asked if more appointments could be made available. CH explained that she is continuing to investigate ways to enable the appointments for sessions held at the Community Hospital to be made available electronically. RMac said that at his previous Surgery the online appointments were shown like a diary and was easier to use. CH explained that the Brook Lane system is from EMIS and the Surgery is restricted by what they offer.
CH stated that the availability of appointments will be helped by the new GPs joining the Surgery.

LJ highlighted to the meeting that the Patient Survey is weak, in that some questions ask about that particular appointment and others talk about past experience. There is no facility to state “Not applicable” for any questions. It was discussed that previously there was a restriction on using the current  and one other questionnaire but it is possible to design our own now.
ACTION: All PPG members to bring suggestions to the next meeting as to how they feel the group can support the Surgery.
Discussion regarding future surveys and guest speakers was deferred to the next PPG meeting due to time constraints.  
ACTION: MS to invite DR Hall to the next meeting.

A.O.B
JS asked CH if it would help the Surgery if the Community Hospital were to be more available. CH said that is would.

ACTION: JS to investigate the possibility of the Community Hospital being more available.
JD raised the dangers of cars being parked in Brook Lane. CH said that the police have looked at the problem but their proposal of making Brook Lane a “No parking” area has been rejected by residents. The police are looking at other options.
MS and JD will attend the Locality Patient Group meeting on 25th February.

The meeting closed at 8pm.
NEXT MEETING: Wednesday 7th May 2014 at Brook Lane Surgery starting promptly at 6.30pm
